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provide physical and programmatic ac-
cessibility and reasonable accommoda-
tion, as required by section 504 of the 
Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended, 
and the Americans with Disabilities 
Act of 1990, as amended; 

(b) To fund repairs, renovations, al-
terations and capital improvements of 
property, including: 

(1) SESA real property, identified at 
WIA section 193, using a formula that 
assesses costs proportionate to space 
utilized; 

(2) JTPA owned property which is 
transferred to WIA title I programs; 

(c) Job Corps facilities, as authorized 
by WIA section 160(3)(B); and 

(d) To fund disaster relief employ-
ment on projects for demolition, clean-
ing, repair, renovation, and reconstruc-
tion of damaged and destroyed struc-
tures, facilities, and lands located 
within a disaster area. (WIA sec. 
173(d).) 

§ 667.262 Are employment generating 
activities, or similar activities, al-
lowable under WIA title I? 

(a) Under WIA section 181(e), WIA 
title I funds may not be spent on em-
ployment generating activities, eco-
nomic development, and other similar 
activities, unless they are directly re-
lated to training for eligible individ-
uals. For purposes of this section, em-
ployer outreach and job development 
activities are directly related to train-
ing for eligible individuals. 

(b) These employer outreach and job 
development activities include: 

(1) Contacts with potential employers 
for the purpose of placement of WIA 
participants; 

(2) Participation in business associa-
tions (such as chambers of commerce); 
joint labor management committees, 
labor associations, and resource cen-
ters; 

(3) WIA staff participation on eco-
nomic development boards and com-
missions, and work with economic de-
velopment agencies, to: 

(i) Provide information about WIA 
programs, 

(ii) Assist in making informed deci-
sions about community job training 
needs, and 

(iii) Promote the use of first source 
hiring agreements and enterprise zone 
vouchering services, 

(4) Active participation in local busi-
ness resource centers (incubators) to 
provide technical assistance to small 
and new business to reduce the rate of 
business failure; 

(5) Subscriptions to relevant publica-
tions; 

(6) General dissemination of informa-
tion on WIA programs and activities; 

(7) The conduct of labor market sur-
veys; 

(8) The development of on-the-job 
training opportunities; and 

(9) Other allowable WIA activities in 
the private sector. (WIA sec. 181(e).) 

§ 667.264 What other activities are pro-
hibited under title I of WIA? 

(a) WIA title I funds must not be 
spent on: 

(1) The wages of incumbent employ-
ees during their participation in eco-
nomic development activities provided 
through a Statewide workforce invest-
ment system, (WIA sec. 181(b)(1).); 

(2) Public service employment, ex-
cept to provide disaster relief employ-
ment, as specifically authorized in sec-
tion 173(d) of WIA, (WIA sec. 195(10)); 

(3) Expenses prohibited under any 
other Federal, State or local law or 
regulation. 

(b) WIA formula funds available to 
States and local areas under subtitle B, 
title I of WIA must not be used for for-
eign travel. (WIA sec. 181(e).) 

§ 667.266 What are the limitations re-
lated to religious activities? 

(a) Limitations related to sectarian 
activities are set forth at WIA section 
188(a)(3) and 29 CFR 37.6(f). 

(b)(1) 29 CFR part 2, subpart D gov-
erns the circumstances under which 
DOL support, including WIA Title I fi-
nancial assistance, may be used to em-
ploy or train participants in religious 
activities. Under that subpart, such as-
sistance may be used for such employ-
ment or training only when the assist-
ance is provided indirectly within the 
meaning of the Establishment Clause 
of the U.S. Constitution, and not when 
the assistance is provided directly. As 
explained in that subpart, assistance 
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provided through an Individual Train-
ing Account is generally considered in-
direct, and other mechanisms may also 
be considered indirect. See also 20 CFR 
667.275 and 29 CFR 37.6(f)(1). 29 CFR 
part 2, subpart D also contains require-
ments related to equal treatment in 
Department of Labor programs for reli-
gious organizations, and to protecting 
the religious liberty of Department of 
Labor social service providers and 
beneficiaries. 

(2) Limitations on the employment of 
participants under WIA Title I to carry 
out the construction, operation, or 
maintenance of any part of any facility 
used or to be used for religious instruc-
tion or as a place for religious worship 
are described at 29 CFR 37.6(f)(2). 

[65 FR 49421, Aug. 11, 2000, as amended at 69 
FR 41891, July 12, 2004] 

§ 667.268 What prohibitions apply to 
the use of WIA title I funds to en-
courage business relocation? 

(a) WIA funds may not be used or 
proposed to be used for: 

(1) The encouragement or induce-
ment of a business, or part of a busi-
ness, to relocate from any location in 
the United States, if the relocation re-
sults in any employee losing his or her 
job at the original location; 

(2) Customized training, skill train-
ing, or on-the-job training or company 
specific assessments of job applicants 
or employees of a business or a part of 
a business that has relocated from any 
location in the United States, until the 
company has operated at that location 
for 120 days, if the relocation has re-
sulted in any employee losing his or 
her jobs at the original location. 

(b) Pre-award review. To verify that 
an establishment which is new or ex-
panding is not, in fact, relocating em-
ployment from another area, standard-
ized pre-award review criteria devel-
oped by the State must be completed 
and documented jointly by the local 
area with the establishment as a pre-
requisite to WIA assistance. 

(1) The review must include names 
under which the establishment does 
business, including predecessors and 
successors in interest; the name, title, 
and address of the company official 
certifying the information, and wheth-
er WIA assistance is sought in connec-

tion with past or impending job losses 
at other facilities, including a review 
of whether WARN notices relating to 
the employer have been filed. 

(2) The review may include consulta-
tions with labor organizations and oth-
ers in the affected local area(s). (WIA 
sec. 181(d).) 

§ 667.269 What procedures and sanc-
tions apply to violations of 
§§ 667.260 through 667.268? 

(a) We will promptly review and take 
appropriate action on alleged viola-
tions of the provisions relating to: 

(1) Employment generating activities 
(§ 667.262); 

(2) Other prohibited activities 
(§ 667.264); 

(3) The limitation related to sec-
tarian activities (§ 667.266); 

(4) The use of WIA title I funds to en-
courage business relocation (§ 667.268). 

(b) Procedures for the investigation 
and resolution of the violations are 
provided for under the Grant Officer’s 
resolution process at § 667.510. Sanc-
tions and remedies are provided for 
under WIA section 184(c) for violations 
of the provisions relating to: 

(1) Construction (§ 667.260); 
(2) Employment generating activities 

(§ 667.262); 
(3) Other prohibited activities 

(§ 667.264); and 
(4) The limitation related to sec-

tarian activities (§ 667.266(b)(1)). 
(c) Sanctions and remedies are pro-

vided for in WIA section 181(d)(3) for 
violations of § 667.268, which addresses 
business relocation. 

(d) Violations of § 667.266(b)(2) will be 
handled in accordance with the DOL 
nondiscrimination regulations imple-
menting WIA section 188, codified at 29 
CFR part 37. 

§ 667.270 What safeguards are there to 
ensure that participants in Work-
force Investment Act employment 
and training activities do not dis-
place other employees? 

(a) A participant in a program or ac-
tivity authorized under title I of WIA 
must not displace (including a partial 
displacement, such as a reduction in 
the hours of non-overtime work, wages, 
or employment benefits) any currently 
employed employee (as of the date of 
the participation). 
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